
Canadian Coast Guard Association 

Summer 2013 Newsletter 
 

 
As this edition is rather retro I thought this photo of the Stonetown, which preceded the 

weatherships Vancouver, and Quadra was appropriate. Photo supplied by Bill McKechnie 

 
Contributions to our Newsletter are welcomed and encouraged. Please pass all input to: Phil 

Dauphinee, Editor, 3621 Crestview Road, Victoria B.C. V8P-5C5; 250-595-2335; E-mail: 

pdauphinee@shaw.ca Members with access to the Internet should bookmark the Coast Guard 

Association website at www.ccgawest.ca Members are encouraged to forward pictures to the Editor 

for publication on the website.   The Newsletter is also available on the Coast Guard Alumni website 

at http://www.coastguardalumni.com/ 
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 1.Greetings from the President 
 
Greetings! 

The last year has been an exciting time for the Canadian Coast Guard. 

The celebrations of the 50th anniversary of the Canadian Coast Guard as well as the 40th 

anniversary of the Inshore Rescue Program have provided a positive effect for the past and 

present employees. 

I had mentioned changes within the Canadian Coast Guard, both internationally as well as regionally.   

These changes include the five regions being reduced to three. 

These larger regions will certainly present many more challenges. 

The Pacific Region included North West Territories, Alberta, and Saskatchewan as it was in the 

past.  Now they have added Manitoba, which will no doubt increase responsibilities significantly. 

Speaking of changes, the regional office is in the process of moving from Vancouver to Victoria, 

effective June 1.  This will no doubt provide much personal upheaval for the affected staff and 

their families. 

I hear the assistant commissioner is moving into the district manager’s old office.  The corner suite 

with a view! 

Doesn't this bring back memories of days gone by with the many changes we all experienced 

working for the Canadian Coast Guard! 

I look forward to seeing each of you at our luncheon June 6th, 2013! 

Please bring a friend. 

Enjoy Victoria's beautiful spring blossoms. 

Terry Weber    

2. Membership Dues and Updates 
Annual dues will remain at $5.00 for the year 2013 and if not already submitted can be paid 

at the summer luncheon. Please note that the spouses of deceased members are most welcome to 

continue as associate members of the CCGA.  

  Secretary Joan Scharf reminds members to keep us informed of any changes to telephone 

numbers, mailing addresses and/or email addresses.  Changes should be emailed to Frank Statham 

f_statham@shaw.ca or Joan Scharf hjmacdon@shaw.ca or #204 - 3969 Shelbourne St, Victoria, 

BC V8N 6J5 or 250-477-1390 

Remember to keep our Service Committee informed about how our members are doing. 

Anyone knowing of a member (or member’s spouse) who is ill, or who has suffered a family 

bereavement or problem and/or who may need a little help, comfort or recognition, please give Joan 

Scharf or Bill Dancer a call. We will be pleased to see if there is any way our organization can be 

of assistance, and to let fellow members who may be concerned know of the situation.  Joan Scharf 

can be reached at 250-477-1390 and Bill Dancer at 250-721-5273.  

3. Summer 2013 Luncheon – Royal Victoria Yacht Club. 

WHEN:  Thursday June 6th  - 11:30 - mingle; 12:30 luncheon starts at the Royal Victoria 

Yacht Club, 3475 Ripon Road Victoria  

AIM:  To relax, yarn, enjoy the Luncheon Buffet and celebrate the coming summer with 

friends and colleagues in the dining room of the Royal Victoria Yacht Club.  

mailto:f_statham@shaw.ca
mailto:hjmacdon@shaw.ca
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WHO:  Coast Guard Association members, Coast Guard Retirees, their Spouses and Guests 

and serving Coast Guarders are most welcome!   

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING: After lunch the AGM will take with short reports from 

the executive and the election of committee members for the coming year. 

 

MENU: 

Lunch by the Sea 

 

Chef's Soup Creation of the Day 

Assorted Deli-Style 

Sandwiches & Wraps 

Assortment of Desserts 

Coffee & Tea 

 

$20.00 per person (includes tax & gratuity) 

 
To facilitate catering, we need to give the Yacht Club staff firm numbers not later than Friday May 

31 and we are liable for the numbers reserved. To avoid disappointment, please reserve your 

place(s) with -  

Bill Dancer 250-721-5273 w.dancer@telus.net or 

Terry Weber 250-383-6626 terrytw@shaw.ca  

 

Mark Thursday June 6th on your calendar and make your RESERVATIONS NOW! 

 

For Vancouver/Mainland attendees: Usual ferry arrangements prevail. Please let Herb Adrian 

(Surrey) 604-596-9355 or Cec Rempel (Chilliwack) 604-858-1983 know by Monday June 3. As usual, 

if you catch the 9 a.m. BC Ferry as a foot passenger from TSAWWASSEN (free if you are a senior) 

we will meet you in SWARTZ BAY. After lunch, we will aim to get you back to SWARTZ BAY in time 

for the 3 p.m. ferry. Would anyone prepared to help out on please contact Terry Weber 

terrytw@shaw.ca 250-383-6626 

 

4. Remembering Those who have crossed the bar since the last edition. 

 
Capt. Reg Gunn – In the words of Frank Statham Sad news.  I think everyone has met Reg at one 
time or another. Reg and I had lots of 'adventures' together, all of them dealing with his Nemesis, 
ship board electronics.  He was on the R class cutters, the Douglas and eventually retired from the 
RCC.  He was  instrumental in getting computers into the RCC, even though they were Apple II 
clones! 
 
Pat Spencer – Like his father Neill Spencer Pat chose a career in the Coast Guard where he was 

well known through-out the fleet. He qualified as a rescue diver and was an accomplished handyman. 

 

Fred Wood was a lightkeeper in the 1970's 

mailto:w.dancer@telus.net
mailto:terrytw@shaw.ca
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Capt. Ian Charles Worrall 1936 - 2013 Ian passed away peacefully February 5, 2013. Ian was born 

in Birmingham England and immigrated to Canada in 1966 to marry the love of his life, Lorraine. Ian 

had an adventurous 40-year career at sea, starting out with Royal Mail Shipping Company and 

retiring from the Canadian Coast Guard Hovercraft Unit. 

 

Harry Dubinsky - Helicopter pilot and then the District Manager in Hay River.  Retired and moved 

to Salmon Arm area. 

 

Ken Hughes, former Watch Supervisor at CCG VTS Vancouver KAP 100 

5 Joseph Richard Schembri Autobiography [edited by Phil Dauphinee] 

My name is Joseph Richard Schembri; I was born on the island of Malta. My father went overseas 

to Alexandra with British Navy before the World War II started. The war started when I was 7 

years old, the first air raid was at 6:00 a.m. The war was very bad in Malta. They sent 115 ships of 

which only two got through with supplies. The rest sunk. Then they sent the second convoy with 

supplies. Captain Lenny when he was a youngster was with the convoy. After the war finished, my 

father came home. Unfortunately my mom, my sister and three brothers died during the war. I was 

the only one that had survived. I came to Canada when I was 17 years old and went to work with the 

Shell Company and worked on the T2 tanker. T2 Tanker sailed from Portland Main to South America 

and delivered oil to the United Sates and Canada. I did that for a year and came home on holiday 

and started working again after two weeks with another Shell tanker. It sailed all over the Great 

Lakes and the Cornwall Canal with it 21 locks. I travelled all over Canada for almost 6 ½ years. Then 

I got married and started to work for the National Harbour Board in Montreal Harbour. After that 

I was transferred to the St. Lawrence Seaway and eventually joining the Canadian Coast Guard 

doing soundings operations from Cornwall Ontario all the way down to Montreal. I did this job for 11 

years and then for family reasons I got a transfer to Victoria.  I took my whole family from 

Cornwall to Victoria B.C. arriving at around 3 PM after three and half days travelling by train. I 

went directly to see Mr. Cotes the Victoria District personnel Officer. He told me I just missed 

the weathership Vancouver which had sailed that morning. Two days later I went to work in the 

blacksmith shop in the yard but I really wanted to go back to sea. I made two trips on the Quadra 

with Captain Dykes. I sailed with a lot of great Captains. On the Sir James Douglas I sailed under 

Captains Graham, Montgomery, Gunn and Wedgewood. It was a pleasure to work with them all. Then 

I also made two trips to the artic on the Camsell. On one of those trips the ship was holed in the 

engineroom and we came back to Victoria by plane. While the Camsell was out of service and being 

repaired I made trips on the Vancouver with Captain Strand and I also sailed on the Narwhal. I 

rejoined the Camsell when it came out drydock and sailed with Captain Lenny who I considered to be 

the best captain to work with. When Captain Lenny retired captain Graham took over and we 

eventually transferred to the George R. Pearkes. Shortly after captain Graham retired it was also 

time for me to retire. I am very proud to have worked for the Canadian Coast Guard for 35 years. 

In addition, I am very proud to be a Canadian and to have raised my children in this beautiful 

country of Canada. 
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6. LIGHTHOUSE KEEPING, THEN & NOW by Pen Brown 

 
EDITOR’S NOTE - Joan Scharf sent me a couple of old Victoria District Newsletters. One was 

from March 1970, which was really fun to look at, as it was not until a year later that I worked for 

the first time with the Coast Guard. It included an article by an entertaining article by Cec Remple 

on How to Become a D.O.T. Diver, which may someday be repeated in this newsletter. But for the 

time being I will re-transcribe an article from the 1990 Newsletter on Lightkeeping by Pen Brown 

who had already came out of retirement to do relief work. – Phil Dauphinee 

 

Sitting in the comfortably equipped crew house at Quatsino Light enjoying my morning tea, 

I am thinking of my first days in this line of work/living, which began 35 years ago this month 

[1955] at Cape Mudge, and it seems to me that a few words about how things were then, in contrast 

to now, might be of interest to Newsletter readers. 

A lot has been written in newspapers and magazines, and Donald Graham’s books about the 

conditions in the early days, but not much about what I would call the transition period 1947 – 1967, 

say. 

I am not referring to the changes in the mechanics of household life; everyone knows that 

there used not to be much or any plumbing, or electricity, in any place distant from a community. 

Since Betty and I had both spent happy years without theses amenities, missing them was not a 

problem. Of course, it’s more significant when you have children to care for. Bathrooms did not 

come to most lighthouse dwellings until after 1945. 

In those days we had more responsibility, and more freedom in how we ran things, and less 

supervision. The Superintendent had the lifeboats and all the Government Wharves to look after as 

well as buoys, beacons and lighthouses. We were expected to keep everything operating, repaired 

and overhauled. 

The pay was also relatively lower, and for an Assistant, who was the personal employee of 

the Keeper, though paid by the Department of Transport, there were no benefits of any kind, 

except Workers Compensation Board coverage, paid by the Keeper! This situation lasted until about 

1960. I started at $175 a month, which was OK as I was single. When a carpenter came to put a new 

roof on a house, I made extra money. My boss let me work as his labourer, did my watch, and I gave 

him half my lightkeeper wages. 

There were such rules as that no light of any kind might be mistaken for a ship perhaps, and 

that was why blinds were provided, not for the lightkeeper’s comfort. A contrast to now where 

some sites look like a little village, and the area lights outshine the lighthouse. 

The big difference between than and now was in the really important sensitive areas of 

transportation, leave, sickness and accidents; and safety! Having been concerned with safety 

matters during 17 years of my work in Victoria, I look back with some incredulity to what was 

normal then. 

Rotating machinery! Twenty feet, open, unguarded 6” belts driving the air compressor. Red 

hot exhaust pipes of the Fairbanks Morse engines. I recall to my surprise at seeing them the first 

time when lights in the engine room were off, and starting these engines by standing on the spokes 

of the flywheels! Lack of railings almost everywhere of course. 

It took some years as Safety Officer to get guards on the engine shaft ends, flywheels and 

exhaust pipes and hand rails in the most hazardous places. I don’t believe in over protection of the 

worker or the child, but nothing is a different matter. 
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Cape Mudge was a very pleasant place. There was a road into the station, but only a small 

passenger ferry from Quathiaski Cove to Campbell River. Vehicles were transported by Coast 

Ferries, by derrick on the deck, or small barge at a most precarious landing slip. There was landline 

telephone, plenty of good wood on the beach and in the bush. Water was from a well, pumped up to 

an elevated wood-stave tank, with gravity flow to the houses. It never dried up but was quite low in 

the summer. No water for the garden. 

Campbell River was small but had all the essential facilities. There was still overnight 

service by Union Steamships from Vancouver – very pleasant. The Quadra Island community had, as 

now, many interesting people and lots of old-timers. These included the Joyce family. Two brothers 

still had large farms at the Cape. Their father was the first white settler in the area. A bricklayer 

from England, he came to work in the Cumberland coal mines and subsequently moved to the island, 

by a big canoe, I was told. My boss, Stan Dean, knew his widow who had died around 1950 at an 

advanced age. I had visited Arthur Joyce’s house where she had lived. There were many lovely old 

things that had been brought from England. He was about 70 then. 

We shopped mainly at the B.C. Packers store, in Quathiaski Cove – a very good general store. 

That was a major fish boat centre then, though no cannery. After a pleasant 18 months at Cape 

Mudge I was appointed the Keeper at Fiddle Reef in Oak Bay at $2,400 per year plus $48 for the 

hand horn. Betty came there when we married. I had no entitlement for any leave for that event, 

but managed to arrange 24 hours informally. We stayed three months before the big move to Pine 

Island [Bob Collins succeeded me]. 

Pine Island was a big promotion. The 1950’s were a time of high employment, the bottom of 

the barrel was scraped for lightkeepers, especially assistants. I always said the reason I got these 

jobs was because no one else wanted them! 

Pine Island was, as always, a very important station, but a tough one, as was Quatsino, then 

Kains Island. The West Coast stations got service from CPSS ships if the lightkeepers could get 

out to the ships, but not Pine Island. Prior to the coming of “Sir James Douglas”, about 1956, there 

would only be the “Estevan” about twice a year. It was rowboat to Shushartie Bay store and post 

office in the early days and later to Port hardy. Sometime after the war, a contractor brought mail 

and supplies monthly or so from Port hardy, often he could not land. Monthly tenders started 1958 

or so. 

Pine Island had electricity, left over from a war-time installation of a radio navigation fan 

marker [leading to Port Hardy airport] for the route to Alaska. It had good gardening, brush wood 

and lots of water. But when it came to transport for you and your family, you were on your own. You 

could get out by tender for your annual leave [time taken was part of leave of course] but that was 

about it. Sickness and death of family, minor accident or illness, toothache,- find your own way. It 

would have been OK if there was an easy, safe way, though expensive, but there was not. It meant 

hiring a boat out of Port Hardy, difficult landings and scary crossings. 

I came out with the Post Master, Johnny Nicholson, once – he had the mail contract for 

some years. It was the only time I have been nervous in a boat. It was in such awful looking 

condition, no safety equipment, no radio of course, about an 18’ “speed boat” not suitable for Gordon 

Channel except when flat calm. His dingy to land in had about two inches of free board with two 

persons in it. 

My daughter Marian was born in Vancouver in 1958. Betty went out on the tender six weeks 

before. I followed after she was born. When she was six weeks old it was time to come home [end 

of July fortunately]. I phoned the office and asked for transport. No way, nothing in the near 

future. My leave was up so we had to return. We were a bit disturbed: I suppose we should have 

checked it out before. 
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My late brother-in-law Harry Holiday and his wife and daughter were about to leave on their 

holidays up this way and arranged to take us out from Port hardy. He had a 29’ ex-Carlysle Fishing 

Company gillnetter, with an Easthope engine [6-7 knots]. He was a very competent navigator and 

seaman. We got up to Port hardy, met him and took off early in the morning. Fortunately, it was flat 

calm and we could land easily at the station. But it was low tide. He rowed me ashore, then Betty 

and the baby. I had to crawl up about 60 feet of slippery sea-weed covered rocks with the baby 

under one arm. Then he took my relief couple and their girl back to Port hardy – they weren’t too 

pleased at having to pay their way home either – that was not planned. 

With Rex born two years later it was actually a more scary landing. We came up on the 

“Camsell” – great luxury in an official cabin, but it was very rough at the station so we landed on the 

SE side; there was quite a swell there to, but good footing near high tide. The work boat would be 

rising and falling 4-6”, so you would jump out at the right time. Then a sailor hands me Rex at the 

next approach [upside down in his bunny bad, he was]. Then Betty. We always had complete 

confidence in the mates and seamen of those times. 

My most memorable other landing was returning from leave one year on the “Camsell”, 

probably October. It was the only time I ever knew of the boat being put over in the lee of the 

north of the island. There was quite a heavy S.E. sea, but no swell so the gully was landable. Ed 

Harris was Chief Officer and took the boat in. Slowly, slowly, he took those big waves. One was not 

afraid. The children were under a bonnet sling to keep them dry as we shipped a lot of heavy spray. 

Yes, I have felt remorse to subjecting my wife to these landings. 

Within a couple of years, my sister and Betty’s father became terminally ill. In both cases 

we had to make our way out and back. The same when I had an abscessed tooth. Would we do it 

again? No; in retrospect of course it was a life that had many major benefits and happy times, but 

looking back the risks seem fearful. 

We learned a lot of things the hard way. We went up on “Sir James Douglas”, some people 

gave us, a city couple, [they thought] a few months or so. We stayed 10 years and only left because 

we wanted the children to attend school in a normal way and an opportunity came up [at a 50% pay 

cut]. 

Back in the city and the office life I had left in Toronto, but I always feel right at home 

right away when I go to a lightstation and have enjoyed all my periods of relief work. The big 

question, what is it going to be like in ten years from now? I hope at least some stations will remain 

as they are today. 

 

7. Short History of the Canadian Coast Guard Association 

An informal group of 12 Retired Coast Guard Officers met for a Christmas Lunch at the 

Princess Mary in 1988 and the number increased to 96 by 1995, due largely to the dedication and 

hard work of Migs Turner.  A Canadian Coast Guard Retired Officer's Association Steering 

Committee was formed in March 1995 to determine the future of the Association. It was agreed 

that Art Mountain would chair a small working group to look into incorporating under the Societies 

Act of B.C.  On June 20, 1996, Art was elected President of the newly formed Canadian Coast 

Guard Association and began the process of incorporation, which was completed on July 17, 1996.  

We now have over 150 members. 

 

8 – Photos from the Winter 2012 luncheon by Bill McKechnie 
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9. CANADIAN COAST GUARD ASSOCIATION MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION/ RENEWAL  
 
THE PURPOSES of the Canadian Coast Guard Association (incorporated in July, 1996, under the B.C. Society 

Act) are: 

1) To continue our Canadian Coast Guard camaraderie into retirement. 

2) To support our Membership and their families, when and as appropriate. 

3) To support those currently serving in the Canadian Coast Guard and other maritime interests, when and as 

appropriate. 

4) To undertake or support other activities approved by the Membership. 

MEMBERSHIP   - A person who has retired from, or is serving in the Canadian Coast Guard, with at least five 

years of Federal public service, who is willing to accept the purposes and objectives of the Society and pay the 

annual membership dues, may apply to the Directors for membership in the Society and on acceptance by the 

Directors, shall be a member. 

The Commissioner of the Canadian Coast Guard has fully endorsed the Association and its purposes, with 

the understanding that serving CCG personnel would not become directly involved in controversial issues through 

their membership in the Association or serve on the executive. 

APPLICATION FOR MEMBERSHIP  may be made by completing the information below and forwarding the 

signed application, along with one year’s membership dues to  

W. McKechnie, Treasurer, Canadian Coast Guard Association,  

2010 Corniche Place, Victoria, B.C.  V8N 6C1  

(Current Annual Dues $5 - covers Newsletter mailing and administrative costs). 

 FOR MEMBERSHIP RENEWALS, complete name and address sections, check “Renewal”, enclose one year’s 

current membership dues, sign and mail as above. Thanks! 

 

                                                                             

RENEWAL?  

           

 

Canadian Coast Guard Service: 

 

 

 

 

 

Signature________________________   Date 

 

Name:      Tel. No.   

Address:    

 

 

Email address:  

Retired  (Date):  Still Serving?   

Started career as:  

 

 

On (Date):  

Other areas of work/location in Coast Guard:   

 

 

Retired or left as:   

On (Date):   

Other Canadian Federal Service:  

From:                         To:  


